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GOMA, Democratic Republic of the Congo — A group of commandos from a Congolese rebel group ambushed a United Nations peacekeeping base hours before dawn on Wednesday, killing at least three Indian members of the base’s force with swords and spears, United Nations officials said. 

It was one of the deadliest attacks on the United Nations peacekeeping mission since it was first stationed in the country more than a decade ago. 

The officials said the surprise attack was carried out after 2 a.m. near the town of Kirumba in North Kivu Province, when a group of five men in plain clothes casually approached the entrance to the peacekeeping base, requesting assistance. 

When a translator for the Indian peacekeepers was summoned, the officials said, more than 50 rebels emerged from the dark, hacking and spearing three peacekeepers to death and leaving another three critically wounded. 

It was unclear why the attackers then left, and United Nations officials said the identities of the attackers were unclear. But the officials said the attackers carried no firearms, and the Indians soldiers did not shoot despite permission to do so. 

“Part of our mandate is protection of civilians, and its not unusual for us to be talking to people in the middle of the night,” said Madnoje Mounoubai, the United Nations military spokesman in Congo. “People who need protection.” 

The attack came against a backdrop of resurgent violence in eastern Congo, and as the United Nations is considering whether to withdraw from the country. 

Secretary General Ban Ki-moon of the United Nations condemned the attack, saying peacekeepers “are not party to the conflict.” 

Eastern Congo is teeming with deadly rebel groups, including the Lord’s Resistance Army, which slaughters and kidnaps in the name of the Ten Commandments, and the Democratic Forces for the Liberation of Rwanda, whose members include perpetrators of the 1994 Rwandan genocide. 

Since then, large numbers of civilians have died in eastern Congo from violence, disease and poverty. 

Despite a mandate to use force to stabilize eastern Congo, the United Nations has been criticized before for not doing enough. 

Thirty-five peacekeepers have been killed since the United Nations mission was established here in 1999. 

In June, nearly 2,000 peacekeepers pulled out of more stable parts of the country, and the mission’s mandate was changed and shortened, at the request of the Congolese government. 

The United Nations peacekeeping mission here remains the largest in the world, with 18,000 staff members and an annual budget of more than $1 billion. 

This article has been revised to reflect the following correction:

Correction: August 20, 2010
Because of an editing error, an article on Thursday about a deadly attack on United Nations peacekeepers in the Democratic Republic of the Congo misattributed the assertion that the identities of the attackers were unclear. That assertion was made by officials from the United Nations, not the United States.

A version of this article appeared in print on August 19, 2010, on page A12 of the New York edition.
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